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A. ROLL CALL – President Al Magyar called the meeting to order at 8:15 AM.  Executive Committee members present were Louise Terry, Vice President; Bill Batty, Secretary/Treasurer; 
Bobby DeFrancesco, Zone 1; Warren Ruello, Zone 2; Jim Gast, Zone 3; Bill Murrell, Zone 4; 
John Tans for Ed Bergstedt, Zone 5; Bob Hansen, Zone 6; Don Blaylock, Zone 7; John Bratty, 
Zone 8; and Bill Harder, Immediate Past President.  Absent were Ed Bergstedt, Zone 5 and 
Kirk Traber, Zone 9 both due to military duties.  Also present were: Don Snyder, Executive Director; Carl Hensch, Skeet Director; Steve Scales, Finance Director; Phil Murray, NSCA Executive Council Chairman; Hal DuPont, Finance Committee Chairman. Motion by Bill Batty, 2nd by Louise Terry, to appoint Trish Bruck Magyar as Assistant Secretary; motion passed all in favor.  Ed Bergstedt joined the Executive Committee meeting at 5:30 PM.

B. MINUTES – A motion was made by Bill Batty and 2nd by John Tans to approve the minutes from the June 11, 2004; October 10, 2004 and October 12, 2004 Executive Committee meetings; motion passed all in favor.  

C. BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING – The summer Executive Committee meeting will be held in Denver, CO June 24, 2005, in conjunction with the Rocky Mountain Challenge.  The annual Board of Directors meeting will be held on the NSC grounds at the Beretta Pavilion on October 9, 2005.  
D. OFFICERS’ AND ZONE REPORTS

1. President’s Report – Special thanks to Bill Harder, who served through a couple of challenging years.  We’ve had more challenges during and since the World Shoot with IT.  Our main function is to maintain member records and run the World Shoot, and we have not been doing a very good job.  It’s paramount that we have the necessary IT staff; currently we only have one person who has the knowledge and skills we need.  We’ve just hired another programmer, as a start to bring our IT department up to where it needs to be.

2. Vice President’s Report – What was most noticeable reading through the binder is that our skeet numbers – membership, clubs and targets – are all going in the wrong direction.  The web is an avenue we should prioritize and utilize to get information out to our members and clubs to promote our sport.  The Executive Committee members need to be a conduit back to their directors and local clubs with information to help this area.

3. Secretary/Treasurer’s Report – Will be meeting with Steve Scales on a regular basis to develop financial reports from which we can answer members’ questions regarding Association finances.

4. Executive Director’s Report – Have had a tumultuous year; had to let a long-time employee go who was not able to perform; had a young employee pass away, which was devastating to the staff; the new classification system took up a lot of our time, but we successfully completed that transition.  We stayed within our budget and had a profitable year; audit report was very good.  Vow to get the computer system and staff to where we need them in order to service our members and run the World Shoot and Sporting Clays Nationals.  NSCA membership and targets continue to increase, albeit at a slower pace.  We have not done a very good job of promoting skeet, which has its origins as a volunteer organization unlike sporting clays clubs, which are more often run with a profit motive.  We need to find a way to embrace the public; it’s just not all about the shooting – it’s a social activity as well.  As the area around us continues to grow and development moves in, we will have some challenges ahead.  A contract was recently signed with John Deere that gives us use of ATVs and mowers on the grounds and discounts for our clubs and members.  Currently working on a contract with Exide Technology (batteries) for the National Sporting Clays Championships, with club and member benefits for both Associations.  Also, will be doing some lead reclamation.  Strongly encourage clubs to work with their local GMC dealer to take advantage of the partnership that has been established to help promote their club and have a chance at winning a GMC vehicle – it’s a win-win situation.  Will send mailers to the clubs, put it on the website and publish the information in the SSR.

5. Zone Reports
Zone 1 – Attendance was down at last year’s Zone shoot, which was held at the Minuteman Sportsmen’s Club; don’t know if it was due to the U.S. Open being held at Rochester Brooks or not.  A committee was appointed to develop a 2-day/ 3-day rotation for zone shoot when it is held at clubs with 8 fields.( Minute Man, Mass.- Fin Fur Feather, Ct.) We hope this will help shooters that can't take time off from work.
Zone 2 – Have tried to hold a winter Zone meeting, without success, so will do it at this year’s Zone shoot.  Bill Straub has an Excel spreadsheet for running small shoots and it seems it could be bundled with NSSA’s spreadsheet for reporting for small shoots.  There may also be a great opportunity to challenge our directors to work more closely with their local clubs.  There is a wealth of ideas in these meetings and elsewhere that we need to transmit to the directors so they can work with the clubs to improve the game.  We all enjoy skeet so much, and this may improve it for both clubs and members.  We might create a new director information packet.  The directors for each state need to stay in touch with the clubs to keep contact data updated with NSSA so that information gets to the right person.  The Executive Committee members need to use their State Directors as the main line of communication to our members and clubs.  National Capital is trying to reopen, but will have to reconfigure their fields to shoot in the opposite direction.  Please pass along any feedback from anyone using the Marriott “Weekend Club Card” program.  It’s important that we make use of it for it to continue.  (Note: Warren Ruello used his previous position with Marriott to put this program in place.)
Zone 3 – Will be promoting 1-day shoots at smaller clubs.  Concerned with the downward trend in Kentucky; the loss of registered shooting at the Jefferson Gun Club is a primary factor.  Indiana will host the Zone shoot for the 1st time in nearly 30 years at the St. Joe’s Gun Club, which now has ten fields.  Unfortunately, we have lost several smaller clubs.  
Zone 4 – Had a “wonderful” Zone shoot last year – tropical storm from the west just prior to the shoot and a hurricane from the east during!  So, expectedly, the attendance was down.  Space Coast Gun Club ceased operations due to environmental issues, and several other clubs are still closed due to the hurricanes.  There has been a turn-around at the Forest City Gun Club, so look forward to an increase in registered shooting there.
Zone 5 – Last year’s Zone shoot was held at Northbrook Gun Club with attendance on par with previous years; this year’s shoot will be in Des Moines.  In the past, responsibilities of the host club and Zone have not been clearly delineated.  That will change.  There are differing opinions as to whether the Zone shoot should be a money or awards shoot, and if it should be held at a central (same) site or rotated around the Zone.  These are issues that are being worked on.
Zone 6 – Zone shoot was held in Waco; was well-attended and well run.  This year’s shoot will be at Whitetail Ridge in Tupelo, as well as the Armed Services and Junior World Skeet Championships.  In Louisiana, a dollar of the daily fees go to the clubs for improvements, but few have taken advantage of it, so each club will receive a $500 grant to attract and promote new shooters.
Zone 7 –The west is perfect!  A successful Zone shoot was held at Nellis Skeet and Trap Club, despite difficulties with club management.  This year’s shoot will be hosted at two clubs in Colorado; Buckley and Golden.  Have a new ten-field club in Albuquerque, and a club in Bakersfield (it was the Kern County Club) is reopening in a new location with three fields and will eventually have ten fields.  Ben Avery’s lease is up for renewal next year, but the future is uncertain.  Pueblo Gun Club reopened, and the new Seattle Skeet and Trap Club is very healthy.  Currently working with the directors for input in the running of the Zone shoot.
Zone 8 – Bill Giblin and Brad McCray did an excellent job managing the Zone shoot; had ten clubs involved; still working to get Great Britain, S. Africa, Australia and New Zealand.  The 50th Canadian Open will be held at Oshawa Gun Club June 24-26.  The current laws for bringing guns into Canada are under revision and should help the situation in the future.
Zone 9 – The Armed Services Skeet Championships will be held at Whitetail Ridge, Tupelo, MS, May 16-20.

E. MEMBERSHIP – The Member Call Center continues to run smoothly.  Have a vacancy that is currently being filled with a temporary hire.  The new committee chairman is Tom Pavlack, and the rest of the committee is comprised of individuals from Michigan.  It was felt that having all of the members in the same geographical area would work better for the committee.  They want to set-up some pilot programs, with Michigan as the test-bed, to increase membership.  Each club will be contacted by a committee member and offered a menu of items.  Membership is really suffering in England.  We don’t do much (anything!) to “welcome” new members into the Association.  A welcome letter signed by a number of the top shooters might go a long way.
F. NATIONAL SKEET SHOOTING ASSOCIATION – The number of targets thrown continue the downward trend from their high in 2000.  There is the unquantifiable aspect of 2004 hurricanes that may have impacted this.  A new contest for clubs to increase membership has been implemented; Louise Terry recommended we add prizes for second and third place.  Also, we are having a competition for the design of the logo for the World Shoot.  Each Zone Committeeman will be furnished a list of clubs with the POCs for the clubs in their Zone.  Need to look at ways to recognize the clubs for their efforts.  There were only two applicants for the scholarship program this year; would like to have more applicants next year.  If you know of a deserving individual, please submit his/her name to Carl Hensch.
G. BUDGET AND FINANCE – The Association made a net profit of $739,000 last year, most of which was generated by the land sale (approximately $670,000), a majority of which has been invested to pay off the land note in 2007 when we will no longer incur a pre-payment penalty.  The net profit includes a contingency liability of $100,000 in the event the Association has to pay the additional property tax due to the County’s rollback of the agricultural exemption.  We are on budget so far this year.  Differences between YTD 2004 and 2005 are primarily due to timing differences; in particular, the change in the shooting year (and therefore, membership renewals) for NSCA.  Padgett & Stratemann & Co, our independent auditors, reviewed their audit of the Association’s statements of financial position for the years ending October 31, 2003 and 2004.  They found that the financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of NSSA, and were in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles.  We received an “unqualified” opinion, which is the highest (best) rating.  Jon Tans, Chairman of the Audit Committee, reported they found no major issues or concerns.  That being said, however, the Audit Committee made several recommendations to improve internal controls and practices.  These include using a bar code system to control inventory and ammunition sales; limiting access to membership database changes to those employees that need it (currently, all employees have access); develop written policy for recording life member payments, which are not consistent between skeet and sporting clays; segregate electronic data processing programming, operations, installation and security administration responsibilities.  Overall, the financial affairs of the Association are being handled very well.
H. SKEET SHOOTING REVIEW – The positive response to the World Shoot article has been overwhelming.  The Annual is scheduled to be mailed mid-March.  The Directors asked that we reconsider moving the Shoot Wrap-up section in the SSR solely to the web; it will remain in the SSR.
I. INFORMATION AND TECHNOLOGY REPORT – Have been working on replacing the HP system and software for the past five years.  Unfortunately, we were trying to do it at the least possible cost due to limited availability of funds, which isn’t necessarily a bad plan, but we failed to commit all the required resources to get it done right.  The old software was not well documented, and the hardware became unsupportable before the transition was completed.  Hence, the difficulties we faced at the World Shoot.  Then, you add on top of that, the programming that needed to be done for the changes to the classification system and the Sporting Clays year-end.  We are now taking the steps to beef-up our IT department and staff.  Don Snyder’s goal is to have the entire staff trained to run the queries they need to get their work done without having to rely solely on the IT staff to generate reports.  (Note: These IT issues do not pertain to the Association’s financial system.)
J. NATIONAL SHOOTING COMPLEX (NSC) – Michael Hampton was recommended by the NSCA Executive Council to be appointed to the position of Sporting Clays Director from a field of 11 applicants.  We have taken the duties and responsibilities of the Facility Manager and divided them up among several staff members (Royce Graff and Mo Parsons), and given them an increase in salary commensurate with the additional workload.  We have a full calendar of events scheduled for the Complex this year, including the World Sporting Clays Championships.  There are a number of improvements to the grounds that will be undertaken this year, including drainage corrections by the ammo building and the entrance to the Browning course; limited clearing of the new 40 acres for use at the National Sporting Clays Championships; renovations of the catering area to make it more customer friendly; sound system updates along fields 1-9 and part of camper row; road repairs; office renovations (carpeting replacement); partition in front of the restrooms and additional tables and chairs for the Beretta Pavilion; staged installation of a 6’ chain-link fence along the Complex property lines (along Roft Road first, due to impending development of the land on the east side of the road north of the church) to keep people from inadvertently coming onto the property; permanent shelters adjacent to the fields; new golf cart path to the K-cup area; paint the clubhouse; landscaping.  Total estimated cost for all improvements is $133,250 for which funds have already been ear-marked in the budget.  Motion by Louise Terry, 2nd by Bill Murrell, to authorize the improvements to the Complex grounds; motion passed all in favor.  
K. NSSA SHOOTS – 
1. Toni Ann Rogers Spring Extravaganza – April 1-3, 2005.  Have 110 shooters pre-registered; $7,500 in added money.

2. Krieghoff Masters Update – May 6-8, 2005.  Have 223 shooters pre-registered; have detailed the requirements that Forest City Gun Club must meet – are awaiting response from their Board of Directors meeting held January 20th; at present, all 42 fields will be available – if that changes, will have to renegotiate the contract.  Next year is still up in the air; have several options.  The sole purpose of the Masters’ Shoot is to have a major shoot on the east coast; the Association doesn’t make any significant amount of money from the Masters’

3. International Skeet Championship – Clinton Co. Farmers & Sportsmen, Wilmington, OH, dates to be determined.

4. Junior World Shoot – Whitetail Ridge Shooting Center, Tupelo, MS, July 28-31, 2005.

5. Vintage World Shoot – Clinton Co. Farmers & Sportsmen, Wilmington, OH, dates to be determined.

6. U.S. Open – Tucson Trap & Skeet Club, September 8-11, 2005.  Ft. Bragg, NC in 2006.

7. U.S. Open Criteria – No changes will be made at present.

8. 2004 World Shoot Survey Results – Received 366 surveys back from the 999 sent out.  One of the changes will be to move the practice fields up on top.

9. 2005 World Shoot – October 7-15, 2005.  Have 643 shooters pre-registered.

10. SCTP Skeet and Sporting Clays Nationals – Detroit Gun Club, MI, July 21-24, 2005.  

L. NEW FIELD GRANTS – Motion by Don Blaylock, 2nd by John Tans, to approve new field construction grants for Glen-Greig Fish & Game Club, Inc., Lowville, NY; Flagler Sports & Conservation, Holly Hill, FL; Limestone Hunting Preserve & Sporting Clays, Ardmore, AL; River View Gun Club, Ashland, NE; Grand Prairie Gun Club, Grand Prairie, TX; Seattle Skeet & Trap, Tacoma, WA; Barrie Gun Club, Inc., Ontario, CAN; Club de Tir de Valleyfield, Inc., Quebec, CAN; Fredericton Trap & Skeet Club, New Brunswick, CAN; Hamilton Anglers & Hunters Assn., Caledonia, Ontario, CAN upon meeting the criteria under the current guidelines.  Motion passed all in favor.

M. NATIONAL SPORTING CLAYS ASSOCATION – The Advisory Council meeting will be held February 4-5, 2005 at NSC.  The new governance plan will be discussed in depth.  The first Junior National Sporting Clays Championship will be held July 21-24, 2005 at NSC.  In the future, we will work with NSSF to hold the SCTP National Sporting Clays and Skeet Championships on a date that doesn’t conflict with the Junior Sporting Clays Nationals and Junior World Skeet Championships.  The new Executive Council is eager to move forward with implementing the new governance plan.  This will be a huge change for the membership and NSCA.  The selection of a new Chief Instructor is expected within the next week.  Membership and targets continue to grow.  The National Championships will be held September 13-18, 2005.  
N. LEAGUE & SWEEPSTAKES – Participation continues, but at a very reduced rate, therefore the profitability to the Association is minimal.  We made some significant changes several years ago, which did result in a slight increase in participation.  Is it worth the effort to continue?  Steve Scales will provide a cost analysis on the league for the review at the summer meeting.  In the meantime, this year’s league and sweepstake will run as is.
O. NSSA HALL OF FAME – 
1. Inductions – Motion by John Tans, 2nd by Bill Murrell, to induct Luke Deshotel and Pauline McReynolds for shooting accomplishments and Trish Bruck Magyar as the Ray Boller awardee into the Hall of Fame; motion passed all in favor.  
2. Criteria – Motion by Bill Batty, 2nd by Bill Murrell to adopt the revised Hall of Fame criteria submitted by the Hall of Fame Committee, with the addition to include the requirement for one World Championship title (Lady World Champion for Lady inductee); motion passed all in favor.  The new HOF criteria will be posted on the NSSA website, and will be used as the criteria starting with next year's selection of nominees.
P. MUSEUM – The cabinet donation program has been doing extremely well; 24 cabinets have been purchased to date.  Cataloging is ongoing, and is about 65% complete.  Fund raising has been very successful; raffle at the World Shoot netted $7,000; museum coin program is in place; Sands Skeet club donated $17,000 in the memory of Rod Swetman.
Q. INSTRUCTOR CERTIFICATION – Level One instructor courses are being well attended.   There were four youth camps held in 2004; looking to schedule six camps in 2005.  Motion by Bill Murrell, 2nd by Bobby DeFrancesco, to provide $1,000 per youth camp in 2005; motion passed all in favor.
R. RULES AND CLASSIFICATION – Meeting is being held tomorrow in the Museum conference room.  Major item to be discussed is how to handle monthly targets for classification purposes under the new classification system.
S. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1. NSSA Sponsor instructors for Smaller Clubs – Still being investigated.

2. Insurance for Association Clubs – It would be prudent to require Association clubs to carry liability insurance.  Next year’s club renewal form will query clubs so that we can capture data as to how many of our clubs currently have liability insurance.

3. Membership Drive Contest – Previously covered.

4. 2005 Sponsorship – Developing an arrangement with Bass Pro Sport Shops.

5. GMC Pro-Grade Challenge – Partnership with GMC continues; the program has been announced to all GMC dealers and information is available on www.mynssa.com and www.mynsca.com.  The process is easy and offers shooters added incentives to participate.

6. NSC/NSSA/NSCA Video – In progress.

7. NSC Security Cameras – Quotes from professional security companies are cost prohibitive.  Will look at other avenues (Costco has a system that one of the Executive Committees purchased and installed).  Motion by Louise Terry, 2nd by Bill Murrell, to authorize Don Snyder to spend up to $3,000 on security cameras; motion passed all in favor.
8. Bylaws Revisions – Tabled until summer meeting.  

9. 401(k) for NSSA/NSCA Employees – Steve Scales presented three proposals from reputable companies, which the Executive Committee asked Don Snyder and Steve Scales to review and make a recommendation.

10. New Field Construction Grants Criteria – Is a $1,000 grant really meaningful/helpful?  Should we look, instead, at awarding larger grants to fewer clubs?  Need to look at each club’s individual needs, and then award an appropriate grant.  Bill Murrell suggested that a separate committee be established to review the grant criteria and requests, and make recommendations to the Executive Committee for approval.  A New Field Construction Grant Committee was established with Bill Murrell as Chairman, and Don Blaylock and Jim Gast as members.

T. NEW BUSINESS

1. Personnel Chart – Changes in progress, as discussed.

2. Zone Shoot Grants – Was covered at the annual Board of Director’s meeting.  Zone shoot management (or Executive Committeeman) will be required to submit a copy of their shoot program to Skeet Director prior to issuing the check to the Zone.  Don Snyder and Carl Hensch will develop criteria for Executive Committee review and approval.

3. Master’s Contract – Awaiting response from Forest City Gun Club.

4. Preliminary and Top 100 Shoots – A preliminary event is not a separate shoot; is part of the main shoot.  Preliminary events will not be ranked in the Top 100 Shoots.  However, All-American points are awarded.

5. “Zing Back” Demo – “Zing Back” is an interactive media channel to deliver targeted, easily customized marketing messages to our members and receive immediate, actionable responses.  It is cost-effective.  Motion by Bobby DeFrancesco, 2nd by John Tans, to proceed with a pilot; motion passed all in favor.  Possible pilots could be to solicit Texas and Zone 6 shooters to attend the Toni Ann Rogers shoot or last year CLM members who have not renewed.  Bob Hansen suggested, if it can be accomplished, that the “incoming” call have an identifier as NSSA.

6. South Property Boundary Buffer – The landowner of the property to the south is willing to sell us a 100, 150 or 200-foot buffer at $30,000/acre. If we purchased the property it could not be developed or used in any other manner, and will not offer the Association any real value.  
Don Snyder recommended that we not pursue purchasing the buffer.  If the time comes that the property is developed, then we could build an appropriate fence as our property buffer.

7. World Shoot – Bobby DeFrancesco had three recommendations for the World Shoot.  1) Why shoot a around of singles for HOA shoot-off?  Shoot doubles from all stations, and then go to stations 3, 4 and 5.  2) We should discontinue the practice of shooting the 1st round of the shoot-off for the 20 and 12 gauge Mini World.  3) Increase money back to class to $5/entry for the Mini World and Main ($10 for 12 gauge Main).  His recommendations will be provided to the World Shoot Committee.  Don Blaylock received substantial feedback that the shooters from Zone 7 want black-rimmed targets during the day, and all-orange for shoot-offs at night.

There being not further business to discuss, a motion was made by Ed Bergstedt, 2nd by Bill Harder, to adjourn the meeting.  Motion passed all in favor.  The meeting was adjourned at 6:30 PM.  The Executive Committee was in session from 8:15 AM until 6:15 PM, with a recess for lunch from 12:00-12:45 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Bill Batty, Secretary/Treasurer


Trish Bruck Magyar, Assistant Secretary

